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The Preservation Alliance is disappointed with the Commonwealth Court decision that allows the Pennsylvania Department of General Services (DGS) and the Pennsylvania Convention Center Authority to demolish the Philadelphia Life Insurance Co. building and its Mitchell / Giurgola  designed addition. It is even more disappointing that the Convention Center Authority and DGS  have refused to honor the agreement reached with preservation organizations as long ago as the year 2000 to retain these properties as part of the convention center expansion. This agreement was in place for seven years, and the retention of the buildings is shown in the 100% construction drawings. To simply walk away from this at the last minute is irresponsible on the part of both agencies. 

After reviewing the opinion of the Court, the Preservation Alliance has decided not to appeal this decision further. However, we continue to feel the buildings should be preserved and we continue to believe that the buildings can be preserved without an adverse economic impact on the convention center project. 

The decision will result is a significant loss for Philadelphia. Not only will two important buildings be demolished—buildings that are a nationally recognized example of how to relate new architectural design to an older historic building—but the historic character of North Broad Street will be adversely altered. The Philadelphia Life Insurance building and annex, along with the Liberty Title and Trust building, provided an important transition from the historic urban character surrounding City Hall to the new convention center building. Even more importantly, this is further evidence of an unwillingness of state agencies to honor the historic character of Philadelphia when undertaking projects in Philadelphia.  

If there are lessons to be learned from this experience they are as follow: first, the only real legal protection for historic properties comes from listing on the Philadelphia Register of Historic Places. The Philadelphia Life Insurance Co. buildings were not listed on the Register and they should have been. We in Philadelphia must become more diligent in identifying significant buildings that are not on the Philadelphia Register and nominating them for inclusion. Second, the state History Code does not provide the Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission with sufficient authority to intervene when important historic properties are threatened. A re-examination of the History Code would be in order and the Preservation Alliance intends to pursue this issue as a state-wide concern with Preservation Pennsylvania.

The Preservation Alliance is grateful to all those individuals and organizations that expressed support for the preservation of the Philadelphia Life Insurance Co. buildings. We appreciate the coverage given to this issue by the news media,  the efforts of the Design Advocacy Group, the AIA Historic Preservation Committee, Marc Stier and many others who expressed there views in letters and email. We greatly appreciate the work of our attorney, Paul Boni, Esq., who advocated effectively for our case. 

The Alliance invites all who treasured these buildings to join us for what might be one last look on Friday from 12 to 1PM at the Philadelphia Life Insurance building site,  111-115 N. Broad Street. Bring flowers. 

